Acadiensis

Journal of the History of the Atlantic Region Revue d'histoire de la région Atlantique

The Life and Times of the Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1906–1914

John G. Reid

Volume 49, Number 1, Spring 2020

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1072251ar

See table of contents

Publisher(s)

Department of History at the University of New Brunswick

ISSN

0044-5851 (print) 1712-7432 (digital)

Explore this journal

Cite this article

Reid, J. (2020). The Life and Times of the Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1906–1914. *Acadiensis*, *49*(1), 69–122.

Article abstract

This article examines the short but indicative lifespan of the Nova Scotia Cricket League (NSCL), showing that in Nova Scotia prior to 1914 cricket was a complex and deeply rooted settler sport. Although 19th-century cricket in the province had developed in largely disconnected social frameworks – elite and military cricket, rural and small town clubs, and working class teams on the coalfields – the NSCL represented an effort to bring about greater integration. Players from diverse social backgrounds routinely shared the playing surface. Despite cricket's eventual decline in the region, for a time the NSCL provided a venue for the negotiation of social differences.

All Rights Reserved © John G. Reid, 2020

érudit

This document is protected by copyright law. Use of the services of Érudit (including reproduction) is subject to its terms and conditions, which can be viewed online.

https://apropos.erudit.org/en/users/policy-on-use/

This article is disseminated and preserved by Érudit.

Érudit is a non-profit inter-university consortium of the Université de Montréal, Université Laval, and the Université du Québec à Montréal. Its mission is to promote and disseminate research.

https://www.erudit.org/en/

ACADIENSIS

The Life and Times of the Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1906-1914

JOHN G. REID

Cet article examine l'expérience éphémère mais révélatrice de la Nova Scotia Cricket League (NSCL) et montre que le cricket était un sport complexe et profondément enraciné chez les colons en Nouvelle-Écosse avant 1914. Même si au 19^e siècle le cricket dans la province avait été pratiqué dans des cadres sociaux largement coupés les uns des autres – par l'élite et les militaires, des clubs dans les régions rurales et les petites villes ou des équipes de travailleurs des mines de charbon – la NSCL représenta un effort visant à amener une plus grande intégration du sport. Des joueurs de diverses conditions sociales partageaient régulièrement la surface de jeu. Malgré le déclin que le cricket finit par connaître dans la région, la NSCL a fourni pendant quelque temps un lieu où s'accordaient les différences sociales.

This article examines the short but indicative lifespan of the Nova Scotia Cricket League (NSCL), showing that in Nova Scotia prior to 1914 cricket was a complex and deeply rooted settler sport. Although 19th-century cricket in the province had developed in largely disconnected social frameworks – elite and military cricket, rural and small town clubs, and working class teams on the coalfields – the NSCL represented an effort to bring about greater integration. Players from diverse social backgrounds routinely shared the playing surface. Despite cricket's eventual decline in the region, for a time the NSCL provided a venue for the negotiation of social differences.

AS A GLOBAL SPORT, CRICKET IS COMPLEX in both its history and its historiography. It is a truism of sport history that every human society is characterized by its own particular patterns of physical recreation – as holds true also for such other social and cultural phenomena as education and religion – and therefore that the study of sport offers sensitive insights into the dynamics of social interaction. The construction of socio-cultural solidarities and the negotiation of socio-cultural differences, including those bearing on class, race, and gender, have proceeded through sport in multiple and immensely diverse contexts. Where empire and (in some parts of the world) its settler colonial manifestations have been involved, these can become powerful cross-cutting historiographical themes as the study of cricket has abundantly demonstrated.

Numerous historians have examined the varied social roles of cricket in imperial Britain.¹ Cricket in the longstanding settler colonial fabric of the United States has been treated by historians such as George B. Kirsch, Tom Melville, and Jayesh Patel.² Richard Cashman and others have explored the testing of barriers of social class through cricket in Australia.³ Essays collected by Bruce Murray and Goolam Vahed have positioned the development of South African cricket in an imperial context.⁴ Caribbean cricket was the subject of C.L.R. James's *Beyond a Boundary* – uniquely influential as a work of sport history but also a profound meditation on race and empire in the West Indies and beyond – while the Barbadian historian Aviston Downes has more recently provided innovative interpretations of the imperial and gendered dimensions of cricket in that region.⁵ The growing historiography of cricket in India includes most prominently the wide-ranging study by Ramachandra Guha, *A Corner of a Foreign Field*, portraying a sport that could become a focus of resistance

¹ Among the more important general works included in a large historiography are Keith A.P. Sandiford, *Cricket and the Victorians* (Aldershot, UK: Scolar Press, 1994) and David Underdown, *Start of Play: Cricket and Culture in Eighteenth-Century England* (London: Allen Lane, 2000). Earlier versions of this article were presented to the Stokes Seminar at Dalhousie University (March 2019) and to the annual conference of the Australian Society for Sports History at Charles Sturt University in Bathurst, NSW (July 2019). I am grateful to both audiences for perceptive comments, as well as to the three anonymous readers for *Acadiensis*.

² George B. Kirsch, Baseball and Cricket: The Creation of American Team Sports, 1838-72 (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1989); Tom Melville, The Tented Field: A History of Cricket in America (Bowling Green, OH: Bowling Green State University Popular Press, 1998); Jayesh Patel, Flannels on the Sward: History of Cricket in the Americas (n.p.: Jayesh Patel, 2013).

³ Richard Cashman, "Cricket and Colonialism: Colonial Hegemony and Indigenous Subversion," in Pleasure, Profit, Proselytism: British Culture and Sport at Home and Abroad, ed. J.A. Mangan (London: Frank Cass, 1988), 258-72; Cashman, Paradise of Sport: The Rise of Organised Sport in Australia (1995; Melbourne: Oxford University Press, 2009).

⁴ Bruce Murray and Goolam Vahed, eds., *Empire and Cricket: The South African Experience*, 1884-1914 (Pretoria: Unisa Press, 2009).

⁵ C.L.R. James, Beyond a Boundary: 50th Anniversary Edition (1963; Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2013); Aviston D. Downes, "Flannelled Fools'? Cricket and the Political Economy of the West Indies, c. 1895-1906," International Journal of the History of Sport 17, no. 4 (December 2000): 59-80; Aviston Downes, "From Boys to Men: Colonial Education, Cricket, and Masculinity in the Caribbean, 1870-c.1920," International Journal of the History of Sport 22, no. 1 (January 2005): 3-21. See also Hilary McD. Beckles and Brian Stoddart, eds., Liberation Cricket: West Indies Cricket Culture (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1995).

to caste discrimination and yet could also channel volatile religious tensions.⁶ Along with studies that have dealt interpretively with the global diffusion of cricket, such as that of Jason Kaufman and Orlando Patterson, cricket as a multi-dimensional sport has thus received extensive and internationalized historiographical attention.⁷

Taken together, the strands of this complex literature illustrate the profound social and cultural variations found within a single sport. Cricket, from its origins as an English vernacular pastime of the early modern era that was initially exported primarily to North American colonies, evolved during the 18th century as an organized sport that was diffused on an imperial scale both to settler colonial societies and to areas such as India and the Caribbean where players of British origin eventually formed a minority and where the sport could become a vehicle of anti-colonialism. Even when comparing settler colonial contexts, diffusion had distinctive results not only in the degree to which the sport reinforced settler colonialism itself but also in its influence on the entrenchment or surmounting of social barriers within settler society. Yet despite the variety and sophistication of the international historiography on cricket, historical writing on cricket in Canada has traditionally had limitations in scope and has lacked any significant emphasis on social diversity. The guiding assumptions have been that cricket was essentially a sport for a mainly homogeneous minority consisting primarily of upper-class recent migrants from England (or, in some cases, those who would have liked to be English and upper class, and had affectations to match) as well as military and naval officers belonging to imperial forces.⁸ Taking the specific case of Nova Scotia, where evidence of organized cricket dates to the 1780s, this article argues that cricket was a deeply rooted settler colonial sport and that the social diversity of the participants made it also an important venue for the negotiation of differences based on social class and race/ethnicity.

Both for Nova Scotia and for Canada as a whole, a limiting factor on cricket historiography has arisen from the implicit biases that were integral to certain major primary sources. Especially influential was the voluminous

⁶ Ramachandra Guha, A Corner of a Foreign Field: The Indian History of a British Sport, 2nd ed. (Gurgaon, India: Allen Lane, 2014).

⁷ Jason Kaufman and Orlando Patterson, "Cross-National Cultural Diffusion: The Global Spread of Cricket," *American Sociological Review* 70, no. 1 (February 2005): 82-110.

⁸ For a fuller historiographical discussion, see John G. Reid and Robert Reid, "Diffusion and Discursive Stabilization: Sports Historiography and the Contrasting Fortunes of Cricket and Ice Hockey in Canada's Maritime Provinces, 1869–1914," *Journal of Sport History* 42, no. 1 (Spring 2015): 89–93.

1895 documentary collection of John E. Hall and R.O. McCulloch, Sixty Years of Canadian Cricket, which concentrated on leading clubs and international tours while attributing an elite character to cricket wherever it was played in Canada (including in Halifax).⁹ The American Cricketer magazine, meanwhile, faithfully covered upscale cricket clubs in major Canadian urban centres, especially when they played similar teams from the United States - meaning that the repeated encounters in which the Halifax Wanderers and Garrison clubs faced opponents from Philadelphia received thorough treatment. It was true that on one occasion in 1906 the largely working class Stellarton Cricket Club was favourably written up by a Stellarton physician who was also a member of the team. Also, an article was authored in the following year by a player from the Garrison club, who selected a notional Nova Scotia team and not only named an African Nova Scotian as captain (the Africville schoolteacher Mowbray Fitzgerald Jemmott, of the Halifax Caribbeans) but also included a professional player (Henry G. Davy, of the Wanderers) whose day job was as a milkman.¹⁰ Despite these hints of a broader reality, however, a historian relying unduly on the American Cricketer would inevitably receive a view of Nova Scotia cricket that focused disproportionately on its urban and socially elitist facets. Detailed analysis, by contrast, reveals the more complex reality of a settler sport in which participants of widely varied social backgrounds shared the playing surface, even though sometimes uneasily.¹¹ In particular, the short but indicative lifespan of the Nova Scotia Cricket League (NSCL) exemplifies the diversity and continuing evolution that characterized cricket as a Nova Scotian sport during the period up until 1914.

In its 19th-century forms, Nova Scotia cricket can be divided into three main categories. One of these was Halifax cricket, consisting primarily of clubs composed of players drawn from the city's professional and commercial middle and upper classes (from 1882, pre-eminently the Wanderers) along with the Garrison club and the military and naval teams that were associated with

⁹ John E. Hall and R.O. McCulloch, eds., Sixty Years of Canadian Cricket (Toronto: Bryant, 1895).

¹⁰ Dr. C.Y. Miller, "Cricket in Stellarton, N.S.," American Cricketer 29, no. 616 (1 June 1906): 123; W.J. Daplyn, "Cricket in Nova Scotia," American Cricketer 30, no. 628 (1 June 1907): 112. Occupations for Jemmott and Davy are derived from census data accessed through Ancestry.ca.

See also Reid and Reid, "Diffusion and Discursive Stabilization"; John G. Reid, "Cricket, the Retired Feather Merchant, and Settler Colonialism: The Troubled Halifax Sojourn of A.H. Leighton, 1912," Acadiensis 46, no. 1 (Winter/Spring 2017): 73-96; and John G. Reid, "The Cricketers of Digby and Yarmouth Counties, Nova Scotia, 1871-1914: Social Roots of a Village and Small-Town Sport," *Histoire sociale / Social History* 51, no. 103 (May 2018): 47-73.

it. In social terms there were complexities, notably in that the Garrison club included among its players non-commissioned officers as well as rank and file so that it was no mere coterie of officers. And yet it was here in Halifax - and to a lesser degree in the Sydney Cricket Club - that cricket came the closest to resembling the simplistic model of being a military and upper-class sport. Even so, the non-military Halifax cricketers were drawn primarily from established settler families rather than from recent English migrants. The second category consisted of rural and small-town cricket clubs distributed throughout the province, in which teams would characteristically include some members of highly localized social elites but would be represented mainly by skilled artisans, small-scale merchants, and others from the middling ranges of society.¹² Thirdly, predominantly working-class cricket developed strongly from the mid-19th century on the three Nova Scotia coalfields and expanded over time to include other industrial workers.¹³ While the three forms of cricket bequeathed by the 19th century were never entirely separate from one another, notably in that the Wanderers made periodic tours of the province and would play against local clubs, nevertheless the contacts among them were sporadic and unsystematic. The Nova Scotia Cricket League, during its years of existence from 1906 to 1914, was the first serious effort to bring them together. Not only did it thus offer an entirely new opportunity to establish cricket as a sport within which social differences could be negotiated, but also, in its extension to clubs that included the Halifax Caribbeans and later the Whitney Pier Cricket Club, it brought teams composed of players of African descent into the position of forming a further category of cricketing in the province.

In a longer-term sense, the origins of cricket in Nova Scotia – and elsewhere in the Maritime colonies – are difficult to establish with any precision. In October 1786, a Halifax cricket team drawn from the "Dock Yard and Town" published a newspaper challenge to potential opponents from the army and navy.¹⁴ The establishment of formal cricket clubs in Halifax was under way by the 1840s.¹⁵ It is likely, however, that the sport had multiple origins and

¹² For examples of such clubs, see Reid, "Cricketers of Digby and Yarmouth Counties," 64-71.

¹³ See John G. Reid, "Cricket and the Industrial Working Class in Nova Scotia, to 1914" (paper presented to North American Society for Sport History (NASSH), Winnipeg, May 2018) and Reid, "The Home of Cricket': The Sport of Cricket in Pictou County, to 1914," *Royal Nova Scotia Historical Society Journal* 22 (2019): 32–54.

^{14 &}quot;To the Gentlemen of the Navy and Army," *Nova Scotia Gazette and the Weekly Chronicle* (Halifax), 17 October 1786, 3.

¹⁵ See, for example, "Cricket Club," Novascotian (Halifax), 15 May 1843, 155.

that one of them was the vernacular sport of "wicket," which was current in the New England colonies from which many of Nova Scotia's 18th-century settlers originated.¹⁶ Other migration streams came from the British Isles while British military and naval influences also persisted, notably in Halifax itself. The diversity of early influences notwithstanding, the mid-19th century saw cricket in its then-modern form to be characteristic of the sport throughout the province. The 1858 rule book of the club then known as the Halifax Cricket Club, for example, specified – along with such arcane rules as providing an elaborate process for "getting rid of an obnoxious member" - that the latest edition of the laws of the sport as prescribed by the global governing body the Marylebone Cricket Club (MCC) would be decisive in resolving all disputes.¹⁷ Overarm bowling, legalized by MCC in 1864, quickly came to prevail, even though underarm bowling - in Nova Scotia as globally - continued to be permissible and was seen in some matches.¹⁸ In general, the scoring details that began to be published in mid-century in newspapers province-wide read interchangeably with those in any other part of the cricket world.

Yet if the form of the sport was global, most Nova Scotia cricket at this time was essentially local. Many of the matches played were between teams drawn from within a single club, most commonly between married and single players but also extending to many other arbitrary and inventive distinctions; among clubs consisting primarily of mineworkers, for instance, there were a number of variations of teams representing underground versus above-ground workers. Games were also played between rival clubs, although still locally in most cases either within towns and villages or pitting one neighbouring community against another. The exceptions were found in occasional matches that involved socially elite teams from the main urban centres of the Maritimes. In August 1869, for example, the Halifax Phoenix Cricket Club received a visit from the Fredericton Cricket Club, accompanied by its president who also held the political role of provincial secretary of New Brunswick.¹⁹ Other matches

¹⁶ George Dudley Seymour, "The Old-Time Game of Wicket and Some Old-Time Wicket Players," Papers and Addresses of the Society of Colonial Wars in the State of Connecticut, Volume II of the Proceedings of the Society (1909), 269-303. Wicket was a prototypical form of cricket, in which the rules were often locally varied and the wicket was normally lower and wider than in the modernized and fully codified version of the sport.

¹⁷ Rules of the Halifax Cricket Club, Revised and Adopted 3d May, 1858 (Halifax: James Bowes and Sons, 1858), 7-8.

¹⁸ See Reid, "Cricketers of Digby and Yarmouth Counties," 47-8.

^{19 &}quot;Local Items," *Halifax Evening Reporter*, 6 August 1869, 2. The history of New Brunswick cricket has yet to be fully explored, although clubs existed in major centres as well as in

might also involve travelling, but still within the confines of localized, often waterborne, transportation. The Springhill team, the most durable workingclass team in Cumberland County, would play its matches not only with the nearby town club in Amherst but also with the Windsor Cricket Club – which, despite having some associations with King's College, retained the character of a traditional town club – at the geographical mid-point in Parrsboro.²⁰ Railway development eventually allowed for faster and longer-distance travel, but even to the end of the 19th century and beyond most cricket remained essentially local. As such, it could generate such fierce rivalries as those between Digby and Annapolis Royal and between Stellarton and Westville; but in settler society it also had an important role in facilitating social relationships among adjoining towns and villages.²¹

During the later decades of the 19th century, the Wanderers emerged as the principal exception to this localized pattern. As well as its provincial and regional tours, the club quickly made its way into the international world of cricket and not only in terms of matches and tournaments with opponents from Philadelphia and other US centres. In 1886, the club participated in a tournament in Montreal during which it met defeat against the first West Indian touring side – an all-white team assembled from Barbados, British Guiana, and Jamaica – despite stubborn resistance from the Halifax lawyer William Alexander Henry.²² As an individual, Henry was a member of a number of Canadian international teams, and headed the batting average when he was one of two Wanderers players who in 1887 joined the "Canadian Gentlemen" in the most extensive cricket tour of Great Britain by any team

- 20 See, for example, "Local and Provincial," Acadian (Wolfville), 18 May 1888, 3.
- 21 See John G. Reid, "Space, Environment, and Appropriation: Sport and Settler Colonialism in Mi'kma'ki," *Journal of Sport History* 46, no. 2 (Summer 2019): 242–54.

rural areas such as in the easternmost portion of Westmorland County. Early records of the Fredericton Cricket Club indicate substantial spectatorship, including a rivalry with the Saint John Cricket Club that necessitated at one match in 1879 the deployment of "a patrol armed with Lacrosse sticks" to keep the crowd of 2,000 in order; see *Daily Sun* (Saint John), 15 August 1879, clipping in Fredericton Cricket Club Records, MC300/M553/3, Provincial Archives of New Brunswick. The early history of cricket in Prince Edward Island, meanwhile, has been well defined in Richard Raiswell, "Sons of the Soil and Old Countrymen: Cricket in Nineteenth-Century Prince Edward Island," *Island Magazine* 71 (2012): 2-11. However, the degree to which there was in any meaningful sense a common Maritime cricket culture remains to be assessed.

²² Hilary McD. Beckles, ed., The First West Indies Cricket Tour: Canada and the United States in 1886 (Kingston, Jamaica: Canoe Press, 2006), 20-6; John Knight, "With the Wanderers: Wayside Observations of the 'Chronicle Correspondent'," in Knight, Incidentally (Montreal: Westmount News Press, 1913), 82-4. I am very grateful to Gillian Allen for bringing the latter source to my attention.

representing Canada.²³ As late as in 1904, aged 41 and far beyond the peak of his career, Henry came close to a Canadian record by scoring 225 runs for the Wanderers in a single innings against the Garrison club.²⁴ Nevertheless, viewed from a different perspective, this match exemplified the stale patterns into which Halifax cricket had fallen. The Wanderers continued to draw international recognition and, within Nova Scotia, even a degree of deference. When a match was proposed in 1892 between Digby and the Wanderers, the *Digby Weekly Courier* noted that "of course it can hardly be expected that Digby can defeat a team with such a record as that of the Wanderers."²⁵ And more than a decade later, when a combined Pictou County team was defeated by the Wanderers, the report in the *Morning Chronicle* carried the subheading, "Pictou County Cricketers Made a Great Showing Against the Wanderers."²⁶

As the ensuing 1905 season opened, however, the *Halifax Daily Echo* reported on a serious lack of opponents for the Wanderers, owing to uncertainty (for unspecified reasons) as to whether the Garrison club would be able to field a team.²⁷ Match after match with the Garrison had characterized recent seasons for the Wanderers, together with occasional matches with naval and United Services teams, or with visitors from New Brunswick and the United States, that were often arranged at short notice. A commentator in the *Evening Mail* a year later put the matter bluntly. While noting that public interest in cricket was noticeably increasing – a point confirmed elsewhere in the province – and that "more than ever before youngsters may anywhere be seen swinging their bats, and nearly every local school has its eleven," the writer was scathing about the state of club cricket, but also had a proposal:

For many years in Halifax cricket has merely dragged along as a half-dead sport . . . We cannot be greatly interested in random and scattered games that are played irregularly and with only a momentary interest Cricket in Halifax has been what might be called a casual, incidental sport. Hence it has attracted little attention. Why cannot a cricket league be organized? It is yet early in the season and a good league could speedily be arranged. For

²³ Hall and McCulloch, eds., Sixty Years of Canadian Cricket, 448, 478.

^{24 &}quot;Broke Cricket Record in Canada," Halifax Daily Echo, 11 July 1904, 3.

^{25 &}quot;Home and Abroad," *Digby Weekly Courier*, 9 September 1892, 2.

^{26 &}quot;Won by Three Runs," Morning Chronicle (Halifax), 7 September 1904.

^{27 &}quot;Sporting News," Halifax Daily Echo, 22 May 1905, 4.

instance, the Garrison could form one or two very strong teams; and the Wanderers have abundant material for a couple of excellent elevens; and the Carribeans [*sic*] are by no means to be despised. Then there are many young men in the south end who belong to no club, and could readily form a team. There are several north end athletic clubs ... that could put up formidable teams Cricket is one of the finest of all games, and it is pitiful to see it fall into neglect when a little energy would give it new life.²⁸

The proposal soon brought results, although not quite in the form that the writer had originally put forward. In late June 1906 the Evening Mail reported beneath a large front-page headline that, rather than a Halifax league, a provincial league would be formed, with four teams participating in the first season. Three - the Caribbeans, the Garrison, and the Wanderers - would be from Halifax, and the fourth was to be the Windsor club. By the end of the season, after the Wanderers had won the championship, the Evening Mail was congratulating the NSCL on its success: "Great interest has been shown in these games and the league seems to have revived cricket locally."29 Yet there remained good reason to question how much had really changed. The precedents for league cricket were, as ever in cricket, partly international. In the northern English counties of Lancashire and Yorkshire, in parts of Australia, and in Massachusetts, the late 19th and early 20th centuries saw the establishment of cricket leagues that took advantage of the five-and-ahalf-day work week to provide opportunities for amateur or semi-professional players of non-elite social origins. Nearer to home the closely related sport of baseball had experimented with leagues from the early 1890s onwards in both New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, though with decidedly mixed results in terms of success and sustainability.³⁰ The most immediate precedent for the NSCL, however, had originated in Pictou County, where the first county

^{28 &}quot;Why Not Form a Cricket League in Halifax at Once," Evening Mail (Halifax), 6 June 1906, 1. For more general comment on the reported upsurge of interest in cricket throughout the Maritime provinces in the early 20th century, see the item from the Daily Sun (St. John), reprinted in "Local and General," Sissiboo Echo, 29 August 1902, 3.

^{29 &}quot;The Cricket Players," Evening Mail, 23 August 1906, 2.

³⁰ See Colin D. Howell, Northern Sandlots: A Social History of Maritime Baseball (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1995), 65-6, 122-7, 141. On the increasing adoption of the fiveand-a-half-day week, in effect creating the concept of the weekend, see Vanessa Ogle, The Global Transformation of Time: 1870-1950 (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2015), 56-7.

cricket league had begun in 1897 with teams from Albion Mines, New Glasgow, Stellarton, Thorburn, and Westville.³¹ The initial aspiration that the league would "help to make a kindlier feeling among the different towns of the county" went unrealized, as the seasons of the early 20th century yielded an increasingly violent animosity between Stellarton and Westville; but as early as during the first season, a match between Albion Mines and Westville drew a substantial crowd of 600 spectators.³² The early NSCL, on the other hand, had undoubtedly aroused interest in Halifax and Windsor, but in reality it had been contested by clubs that had often in the past played matches against one another. And while the league had no doubt made these encounters more purposeful, it had provided little that was genuinely new - save for the emergence of both Jemmott (primarily as a bowler) and Davy (primarily with the bat) as outstanding players of the generation following the retirements of Henry and others of the original Wanderers, equalled only perhaps by the allround player Frederick Handsombody of Windsor. As the headmaster of King's Collegiate School, Handsombody was a rare example of a Nova Scotia cricketer who actually did fit the profile of being an English immigrant of a gentlemanly sort.33

The second season of the NSCL, however, not only introduced a further outstanding player in the person of the Westville bookkeeper Harry Saunders but also brought about a more fundamental change in establishing the clear supremacy of working class Pictou County cricket over all competitors, the Wanderers included. Tight, disciplined, and using (insofar as reported in newspaper team lists) only 14 active players in their three championship seasons from 1907 to 1909, Westville swept through the league with apparent ease. The local correspondent of the Pictou *Colonial Standard* captured the moment after Westville had inflicted a heavy defeat on Windsor in late July 1907 by anticipating correctly that "the Provincial championship will leave the citadel for the little mining town in Pictou County, the home of cricket."³⁴ During the 1908 season Stellarton also joined the NSCL – having declined to do so for financial reasons in 1907 – and so resumed the old Pictou rivalry with Westville, but with little success. When Westville again went undefeated, the

^{31 &}quot;History of the Week," Enterprise (New Glasgow), 31 July 1897, 8; "The County Cricket Standing," Enterprise, 28 August 1897, 1.

^{32 &}quot;History of the Week," *Enterprise*, 31 July 1897, 8; "Westville," *Enterprise*, 11 September 1897, 1. For the Stellarton-Westville rivalry, see Reid, "'Home of Cricket."

³³ See Census 1911, accessed through Ancestry.ca.

^{34 &}quot;Westville," Colonial Standard (Pictou), 23 July 1907, 6.

Halifax *Morning Chronicle* allowed that "Westville deserves great credit and there is no disputing their title. They excel the other teams in the League in every way; they field better, their bowling is much superior, and their batting is far ahead of any other of their opponents." More generally, the newspaper added "When the Nova Scotia League was founded the grand old game received a new lease of life in Halifax, and now the game has more followers than ever before."³⁵ The 1909 season showed little change, when Westville again prevailed, despite conceding their first and only defeat in the league in an end-of-season game against the Garrison.³⁶

Westville's failure to enter for the league in 1910 undoubtedly had a connection with the decamping of Saunders and another high-quality player, Alex Jamieson, to the Stellarton club. What was cause and what was effect is not clear from surviving evidence, but the Westville community was offended according to the Colonial Standard and the correspondent of the Westville Free Lance was not entirely convincing in the assertion that "Harry is a star Cricketer and Westville was sorry (not sore) about loosing [sic] a good bowler and batter The Standard man don't need to take the matter to heart as Harry is still popular here."37 In any event, the result was to extend the ascendancy of Pictou County cricket, as Stellarton won successive NSCL championships in 1910 and 1911. A reporter in the Halifax Herald expressed surprise in September 1910 that Stellarton had prevailed over the favoured Garrison club, which supposedly had "a far larger field to pick players from than any of the other clubs, and also far more time to practise. They play cricket at times, that stamps them as easily the best in the league, then they flunk it."38 A year later, no surprise was expressed when Stellarton again defeated the Garrison in the final and deciding match of the season, with Saunders scoring 81 runs as well as taking wickets as a bowler.³⁹

By now, the composition of the league had changed substantially. Windsor and the Caribbeans had dropped out after the 1907 season, Windsor having found it impossible to compete effectively. The Caribbeans continued to exist

^{35 &}quot;Westville Cricketers Champions," Chronicle, 10 September 1908, 10.

^{36 &}quot;The Champion Cricketers Were Beaten on Their Own Ground by the Garrison Club," Evening Mail, 20 September 1909, 1, 3.

^{37 &}quot;Sporting Notes," Free Lance, 22 June 1910, 12; see also unattributed newspaper clipping, James W. Power Scrapbook, MG9, vol. 122A, pp. 200-2, Nova Scotia Archives (NSA). Jamieson had changed teams a year earlier, in 1909.

^{38 &}quot;Sporting Gossip," Morning Herald (Halifax), 20 September 1910, p. 4.

^{39 &}quot;Evening Mail Cup Still in Stellarton," Herald, 8 September 1911, p. 5.

as a club, under varying names, and would re-enter the league in 1914 as the Halifax West Indians. A major addition in 1910 was the entry of the Sydney Cricket Club to the league. Only two subsequent additions would be made: the Truro club played one unsuccessful season in 1912, while the Whitney Pier Cricket Club - composed primarily of African-descended steelworkers of Caribbean origin - would participate in the war-shortened season of 1914. The Sydney Cricket Club, which was well known historically as an elite club in social terms, had, since the opening of the steel plant at the turn of the 20th century, undergone substantial changes in adding players not only from among white-collar workers at the Dominion Iron and Steel Company (DISCO), but also from steelworkers and those in related industrial occupations. Entry into the NSCL accelerated this process, as the club then co-opted Africandescended steelworkers who had brought their cricket skills from the West Indies, such as William Knight and Alfred Prescott.⁴⁰ Despite aggressive – some said unscrupulous - competition from the trophy-starved Wanderers, led by the South African professional Arthur Leighton, whose on-field tactics matched his abrasive personality, Sydney won its first NSCL championship in 1912.⁴¹ The club had boosterish support on behalf of all "enthusiastic devotees of the grand old national game," along the lines that "a local sporting team to win in somewhat of a national tournament, provides an excellent publicity theme. It is to the interest of every individual citizen that the Sydney cricketers should win in this season's Nova Scotia league schedule."42 Sydney in 1912 were, unexpectedly, the last champions of the NSCL. The 1913 season ended inconclusively, with the Garrison club unable, reportedly "through military duties," to complete its schedule and thus bring about a final result in the context that all four competing teams - Garrison, Stellarton, Sydney, and Wanderers – were in close contention.⁴³ And in 1914, despite favourable predictions for the NSCL season that highlighted the expansion to six teams through the entry of the Halifax West Indians and Whitney Pier, the league was abandoned a few days after the declaration of war.44

⁴⁰ For further discussion, see John G. Reid, "'The Grand Old Game': The Complex History of Cricket in Cape Breton, to 1914" (J.B. McLachlan Memorial Lecture, November 2017, Sydney, NS).

⁴¹ On Leighton, see Reid, "Cricket, the Retired Feather Merchant, and Settler Colonialism."

^{42 &}quot;Sydney is Now Preparing for Cricket League Games," Sydney Daily Post, 16 July 1912, 1.

^{43 &}quot;Sydney Won 143 to 99 Yesterday," Sydney Daily Post, 6 September 1913, 1; "Cricket League Will Likely Blow Up," Halifax Daily Echo, 16 September 1913, 12.

^{44 &}quot;Outlook Bright for Cricket Season," Halifax Daily Echo, 13 May 1914, 2; "Miscellaneous," Acadian Recorder (Halifax), 13 August 1914, 2.

Despite the inconclusiveness of its final two seasons, the NSCL had undoubtedly succeeded in fulfilling its goal of entrenching cricket as a major sport for both players and spectators and doing so not only in Halifax but also in other regions of Nova Scotia. In Sydney, for example, the Daily Post commented in June 1914 that "a sign of the times is the interest that is being manifested among the youth of the city in cricket In all sections of the city the youth are now daily to be seen playing the grand old national game." And in mid-July, the same newspaper reported the presence of "a large number of citizens" at the opening NSCL match between Sydney and Whitney Pier.45 While membership in the league had fluctuated, and the area of the province covered had extended north from Halifax rather than southwest into the thriving cricket culture of Digby and Yarmouth counties, nevertheless, from the perspective of the sport as a whole, the founding of the Bay of Fundy Cricket League in 1913 – including teams from Digby, Saint John, and Weymouth – had established a potentially effective counterpart to the NSCL.⁴⁶ Among many war-related developments that were unforeseen in August 1914, however, the First World War marked an end to the prosperity of cricket in Nova Scotia. The sport was still played during the 1920s and 1930s, with a league briefly existing in Cape Breton, while Stellarton and Truro played matches against one another and the Wanderers occasionally entertained visiting military or naval opponents. But cricket was now decisively overshadowed as a summer team sport by baseball to the point that historical memory of the sport continued for the most part to be expressed not in any sense that it had ever existed as a formal activity but rather in children's street and playground games reaching at least as far forward as the 1960s. Thus for the historian, assessment of the significance of the NSCL must centre not so much on any legacy that it may have created but rather on its socio-cultural significance in its day and - without descending too far into counterfactuality - on the nature of the trajectory that was interrupted in 1914.47

Essential to both of these elements is to establish who played in the NSCL and, to whatever extent the sources allow, why they did so. In important respects, the NSCL transformed the sport of cricket in Nova Scotia by intermingling the traditional contexts in which sport had been played as

^{45 &}quot;Interest in Cricket," Sydney Daily Post, 24 June 1914, 5; "Sydney Wins First League Game," Sydney Daily Post, 13 July 1914, 1, 8.

⁴⁶ Reid, "Cricketers of Digby and Yarmouth Counties," 58-9.

⁴⁷ On the ascendancy of baseball in the post-First World War era, see Howell, *Northern Sandlots*, esp. 146-70.

well as by accentuating the influence of African-descended cricketers with Caribbean associations. The NSCL clubs fell into a variety of analytical categories: the traditional town clubs; the traditionally elite clubs that had adapted to the demands of the league; military cricket; working class cricket; and the African-descended, Caribbean-connected cricketers. Undoubtedly the least successful of the teams that participated in the league were the traditional town clubs of Windsor and Truro. Windsor, participating in the NSCL in 1906 and 1907, was a longstanding cricket centre that had been partly sustained through connections with King's College and its collegiate school but more predominantly was a town club similar to others in the province. The club's lack of league success came despite the undoubted individual abilities of Frederick Handsombody, as well as Frederick Buckle, who had been born in British India and was now a teacher at the collegiate school. The other team members generally represented the ownership of small local businesses - a coal and wood merchant, a drug store owner, a dry goods merchant, a plumbing and heating contractor, a barber. Almost all of these individuals had been born in Nova Scotia or New Brunswick, although a few of those had one or both parents who had immigrated from the British Isles. The average age was relatively high, although the age of almost 60 years of the town clerk, James Geldert, was exceptional even for the Windsor team. The majority of the players (8 out of the 13 who can be identified) had been born between 1860 and 1870. Although it was unsurprising that almost half of the players gave their religious affiliation as Church of England, nevertheless these were outnumbered by the combined total who were Baptist (3), Methodist (3), or Presbyterian (1). By contrast with most parts of the province, in Windsor no Roman Catholics were reported as playing for the club in the NSCL.⁴⁸

There were parallels between that Windsor team of 1906 and 1907 and the Truro club that made a brief and undistinguished appearance in the league in 1912. Truro used 17 players during its only season in the NSCL, but only seven can be identified and of these only two can be attributed full census identification as opposed to the name and occupation derived from the town directories.⁴⁹ Although the number is too small to support broad generalizations, the team had a number of older players ranging up to the 42

⁴⁸ In all the identifications of NSCL players in this section, in Windsor and elsewhere, census returns from 1871 to 1921, accessed through Ancestry.ca, form the main source and are supplemented where possible by city and provincial directories. Results are summarized in Tables 1-10 below. For Windsor, see Table 10.

⁴⁹ See Table 5.



FIGURE 1 – Truro Cricket Practice, c. 1910-1912. Source: 2002.36.2, Colchester Historical Society.

years of the clothing merchant James K. Fraser – a characteristic that (as with Windsor) may help to explain its lack of success in the league. Also similarly to Windsor, there were no listed Roman Catholics. Occupations ranged from a lawyer and a physician to the owners of a confectionery store and a men's clothing store to a plumber as well as a clerk who was the son of a carpenter, and also Samuel Reece (or Rees). Reece was described as a labourer in a 1914 town directory, but by the time of the 1921 census was declaring that he had his "own shop." He was exceptional in that he was the only identifiable player not born in Nova Scotia, the only Baptist, and the only player of African descent. An immigrant from British Guiana, he later played a prominent recruiting role in launching the No. 2 Construction Battalion.⁵⁰ More generally, the diagnostic feature of the many 19th-century town cricket clubs, of which both Windsor and Truro were survivals, was their combination of players from the middling range of society with a minority from a tiny and localized elite, thus facilitating

⁵⁰ Calvin W. Ruck, *Canada's Black Battalion: No. 2 Construction, 1916-1920* (Dartmouth, NS: Society for Protection and Preservation of Black Culture in Nova Scotia, 1986), 32, 82. The No. 2 Construction Battalion was formed in Nova Scotia in July 1916 as a result of the efforts of men of African descent to be allowed to volunteer for service in the First World War. As well as African Nova Scotians, its membership was also national and international. For an important transnational analysis, see Kirrily Freeman, "Charlie's War: The Life and Death of a Black South African in the Canadian Expeditionary Force," *Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History*, published online 11 November 2019, DOI: 10.1080/03086534.2019.1689622.

social networks and potential upward mobility. Within reason, age and modest athletic ability did not need to stand in the way of participation – but such a model was ill-equipped to provide the degree of skill and aggression on which success in the NSCL depended.

Teams that were consistently competitive in the NSCL, but in each case won the championship only once, were those that were traditionally known as elite clubs in a social sense - the Halifax Wanderers and the Sydney Cricket Club. The Wanderers club, as it entered the 20th century, enjoyed a high cricketing reputation based on the prowess of players such as W.A. Henry, but also carried traces of having its origins as a social club for young men who could afford the time not only to play cricket but also to tour extensively with the team. During the years of the NSCL, the demands of touring were much less, as visits to the United States and to other parts of Canada declined, but still noticeable was the tendency of the Wanderers to use many players in a season as members of the club were given the opportunity to play even if they lacked the ability to command a regular place in the team. During the nine seasons of the NSCL, the Wanderers used an average of more than 20 players per season, ranging up to 26 in the 1908 season and 25 in 1911. Certainly there were core players of proven ability such as the veteran Frederick Kaizer (a furrier with the family firm in Halifax, the last of the original Wanderers, and a rarity in being a competent batsman well into his fifties), Stanley Bauld (a commercial traveller on behalf of the family business of grocers and tea merchants), and in the later years of the league the Dalhousie student Reginald Jones, but there were also many others who were more peripheral players but came from the professional sectors of Halifax society (law, medicine, education, Church of England clergy), owners or managers from some commercial companies, and a noticeable representation of bank clerks.⁵¹ Names from the genuinely wealthy commercial aristocracy were generally absent, but nevertheless Nancy Kimber MacDonald has found a useful measure of the club's social composition to be an analysis of the occupational characteristics of members of the club executive. The large majority of these club leaders between 1882 and 1925 were in the top two levels of the scale developed later in the 20th century by the sociologist Bernard Blishen, and more than half were found in Blishen's Class 2, summarized by MacDonald as having "included some engineers, professors

⁵¹ See Table 6.

and clergymen; but . . . [mostly] owners or managers of wholes ale and retail trade businesses." $^{\rm s2}$

Still, the Wanderers did attempt to adapt to the demands of the NSCL through diversification. The club experimented with professionalism - H.G. Davy became a regular and successful player – although other professionals did not last as long with the club and Arthur Leighton in particular left in disgrace after a single season.⁵³ Just as notably, the club resorted to recruitment of certain players who had already played in the league for other teams. Frederick Handsombody joined the ranks of the Wanderers for the 1908 season and a further capture was Mowbray Fitzgerald Jemmott, who played for the Wanderers in 1911 and 1913. Jemmott, like Samuel Reece but primarily in his capacity as an influential schoolteacher, was also connected to the raising of the No. 2 Construction Battalion, and he became in 1915 the first editor of the Atlantic Advocate magazine and thus a prominent spokesperson - to quote the magazine's subtitle – "devoted to the interests of colored people."⁵⁴ Born in Barbados in 1874, he was a rare African-descended player to represent the Wanderers; his addition to the team provides evidence of the club's determined though ultimately fruitless attempt to rekindle past glories.55

The efforts of the Sydney Cricket Club to find success in the league had some parallels with the Wanderers, but were more effective. The club had origins at least as early as in 1863, when its members represented squarely the respectable Protestants of a growing town.⁵⁶ This characteristic persisted into the league era in players such as William R. Hearn (a merchant and stipendiary magistrate, though also part of an Irish Roman Catholic family), Rev. M. Bullock (rector of St. Alban's Church of England), the pharmacy owner H.A. Gaskin, and even a young lawyer such as Francis D. Smith. However, soon after the establishment of the steel plant, the club's players began to show a greater social range. An early example was John Elvey, an English-born

⁵² Nancy Kimber MacDonald, "The Wanderers Amateur Athletic Club of Halifax, 1882-1925: Its Contribution to Amateur Sport" (MA thesis, Dalhousie University, 1974), 13-16.

⁵³ See Reid, "Cricket, the Retired Feather Merchant, and Settler Colonialism."

⁵⁴ See Gordon D. Pollock, Black Soldiers in a White Man's War: Race, Good Order and Discipline in a Great War Labour Battalion (Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2018), 38; Atlantic Advocate 1, no. 1 (April 1915): 11.

⁵⁵ It is entirely possible that Jemmott was the first and only African-descended cricketer to play for the Wanderers but it is impossible to be sure as it would involve proving a negative.

⁵⁶ On Sydney and the Cape Breton coalfield in this era, see Don Nerbas, "Empire, Colonial Enterprise, and Speculation: Cape Breton's Coal Boom of the 1860s," *Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 46, no. 6 (December 2018): 1067-95.



FIGURE 2 – Sydney Cricket Club, 1912-1913. Source: 85-135-15835, Beaton Institute, Cape Breton University.

machinist who played for the DISCO club, the Open Hearth club, and for the Sydney Cricket Club during its first season in the NSCL in 1910. Also playing for Sydney in 1910 - and also, like Elvey, Roman Catholics - were the Tobin brothers. From a Sydney family in which both parents were Nova Scotia-born (though they had at least one Irish-born grandparent), the younger brother Charles was an accomplished batsman who - as a locomotive fireman and later a locomotive engineer - played also for the Intercolonial Railway team. The older brother William Tobin was a moulder and pipe-fitter who was also a notoriously fast bowler. The Sydney Cricket Club's dependency on the steel plant continued to be evident throughout its five seasons in the NSCL, whether white collar workers such as Archibald McKeen and William Warren, chemists such as William Tiddy, or working-class employees who included Caribbean immigrants of African descent such as William Knight and Alfred Prescott. Although racial tensions persisted, and eventually the West Indian steelworkers formed their own Whitney Pier Cricket Club, the NSCL had moved the Sydney club away from its traditional composition, even though the more socially elite figures continued to dominate the club executive - whether it was the lawyer

and former Member of Parliament James William Maddin as president during the club's NSCL championship season or honorary presidents such the rival DISCO industrialists James Henry Plummer and James Ross.⁵⁷

Military cricket, as far as the NSCL was concerned, meant the Garrison club. The club itself, however, was a composite, standing at the apex of the complex structure of regimental teams and even the naval team from HMCS Niobe that all made up the Garrison League. Imperial troops had been withdrawn from Halifax in 1906, although the Canadian units that now formed the garrison were composed to a substantial degree of former British soldiers.⁵⁸ Thus, the cricket culture of the city was unlikely to be weakened, and indeed Corporal W.J. Daplyn, a member of the Garrison team in the 1906 NSCL season and also the inaugural secretary-treasurer of the league, wrote in the American Cricketer in June 1907 that "it was feared that the withdrawal of the imperial forces from Canada would seriously affect cricket in Halifax and district, but, thanks to the enthusiasm of a few of the Garrison Club, last season was most successful, more cricket being played than had been the case for many years."59 Assessment of the composition of the Garrison team is hindered, however, by the non-appearance in census or directory records of most or all of the participants, although it is clear from newspaper listings that the team was made up of all ranks from private soldier (and equivalents such as gunner or bandsman), through non-commissioned officers, to commissioned officers depending on the season – ranking as high as colonel. Analysis of Garrison players in the NSCL, in all seasons from 1906 to 1914, shows that the percentage of privates and equivalents averaged 28.2 per cent over the nine seasons (from 12.5 to 38.1). The percentage of non-commissioned officers (including for this purpose warrant officers) averaged 43.0 per cent (from 27.3 to 75.0), while the percentage of officers averaged 28.8 per cent (from 12.5 to 42.1). Thus, while the

⁵⁷ See the composite club photograph of the Sydney Cricket Club, 1912-13, held by the Beaton Institute, Cape Breton University (Figure 2); David Roberts and Gregory P. Marchildon, "James Henry Plummer," *Dictionary of Canadian Biography*, http://www. biographi.ca/en/bio/plummer_james_henry_16E.html; Theodore D. Regehr, "James Ross," *Dictionary of Canadian Biography*, http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/ross_ james_1848_1913_14E.html; and James William Maddin Fonds, Beaton Institute, https:// beatoninstitute.com/maddin-james-w-2. On Sydney Cricket Club players, see Table 4 and also Reid, "'Grand Old Game."

⁵⁸ Judith Fingard, Janet Guildford, and David Sutherland, *Halifax: The First 250 Years* (Halifax: Formac, 1999), 121.

⁵⁹ Daplyn, "Cricket in Nova Scotia"; for Daplyn's position with the league, see "A Cricket League Formed," *Evening Mail*, 23 June 1906, 1.

club was wide-ranging in representing the Halifax garrison, if any group was numerically central it was that of the NCOs such as Daplyn.⁶⁰

Working class cricket in the sense that working class players predominated on any given team - as opposed to the partial integration exemplified by the Sydney Cricket Club - was particular in the NSCL to Pictou County. Teams such as Stellarton and Westville came out of a much larger tradition of cricket on all of the Nova Scotia coalfields, but the trajectories had differed geographically from one county to another. In Cumberland County only the Springhill club had established itself securely, and by the turn of the 20th century its activity had become restricted to occasional games with the increasingly fragile town club in Amherst.⁶¹ Thus, cricket had made only an incomplete transition in the county to being a working class sport. In Cape Breton, in addition to the steel works teams that emerged after the establishment of the plant in 1901, the coal towns and villages of the industrial area of the island had by then an extended tradition of playing cricket and by 1907 teams from Bridgeport, Dominion, New Aberdeen, and Sydney Mines were joined with Sydney and North Sydney in a county league that reportedly demonstrated that "local interest in the grand old game of cricket is growing apace."62 From the point of view of off-island competition, however, the Sydney Cricket Club retained its pre-eminence, co-opting players from other clubs as needed.

In Pictou County, Stellarton and Westville had left the older town clubs of Pictou and New Glasgow far behind by the turn of the century and even a strong pit village team such as Thorburn had lost the ability to compete effectively. In the NSCL it was not strictly necessary to be a coal miner in order to play for either of the two leading teams, although miners and other pit workers formed the majority. Of the nine identifiable Westville players, Michael Muir was a flour and feed merchant, while Harry Saunders was a keeper. The 29 identifiable Stellarton players included – as well as Saunders and another bookkeeper – a grocer, a hardware merchant, a printer, an electrician, a moulder (presumably at the nearby Scotia steel works), a student, and three members of the town's tiny professional elite: the physician Clarence

⁶⁰ See Table 2.

⁶¹ See "The Cricket Crease," *Amherst Daily News*, 10 August 1900, 8. The Amherst-Springhill match reported on in this article was described as the first in ten years between Amherst and "an outside team."

^{62 &}quot;Cape Breton County Cricket League," *Daily Record* (Sydney), 20 June 1907, 1; "The Game of Cricket," *Daily Record*, 1 July 1907, 1, 8.



FIGURE 3 – Stellarton Cricket, c. early 20th century. Source: Pictou County Sports Heritage Hall of Fame.

Miller, Church of England rector Morris Taylor, and for a single season the teacher and town clerk James Henderson. All the others were either miners, "mine labourers," or had skilled occupations within a mining context such as brakeman, gearman, or timekeeper. With the exceptions of Saunders, whose birthplace was in France, and the English immigrant miner William Penketh, all of the 26 whose birthplaces can be established were Nova Scotiaborn and the main religious affiliations were Methodist, Presbyterian, and Roman Catholic, though Miller, Taylor, and the mine labourer George Brooks belonged to the Church of England. For Westville, mining occupations also predominated, as did Nova Scotia birth (universal except for Saunders), and the Scottish Presbyterianism of seven out of the nine. In summary, both clubs fielded community teams, but they were community teams that reflected the largely working class character of the sport in the county in the NSCL era.⁶³

Finally, the teams that were composed of players of African descent who had Caribbean connections had a strong character as neighbourhood clubs. The naming of the Whitney Pier Cricket Club, which had antecedents in the earlier Steel Workers Cricket Club, spoke for itself. Of the 13 reported players who represented Whitney Pier during its only NSCL season in 1914, only six

⁶³ See Table 3 (Stellarton) and Table 8 (Westville).

can be identified. All were born in the British West Indies, all professed to be adherents of the Church of England, and all were labourers at the steel plant - in two cases, specifically in the open hearths. Only in age did they diverge significantly. William Knight and Alfred Prescott, both of whom had previously played in the league for Sydney, had reached their mid-30s, while Osman Seale was a recent immigrant still in his late teens.⁶⁴ The Halifax Caribbeans, meanwhile, used 19 players during their first season in the NSCL in 1906. The club remained in the league in 1907, but listings of the team are absent from newspapers. Of the 19 players of 1906, at least partial identifications can be found for nine; however, only three of these were located in census records while the others were found in city directories only. Of the three for whom fuller details can be given, one was Jemmott and the other two were Wilford Samuels, a cook and steward (presumably aboard ship) and Edward Springer, who was a porter on the Intercolonial Railway (ICR) but later became a painter and paper-hanger. Springer, in his early 20s, specified Jamaica as his birthplace, while Samuels was in his mid-30s and gave his birthplace only as the West Indies. The occupations of the others were diverse: George Earle was a seaman, James Garvey and Eugene McFarlane were also ICR porters, James Philpott was a shoemaker, Frank Smith a labourer, and Herbert Weekes a shoeshiner. What is most striking is the addresses at which they lived. Eight of the nine lived within a few minutes' walk of one another, on the parallel streets of Creighton Street and Maynard Street, in the city's north end, while Jemmott's home on Gottingen Street was also close by. This was, if generalization can be made from just under half of the players, a neighbourhood team in the most literal sense.⁶⁵ When the team made its return to the NSCL as the West Indians club in 1914, only Garvey, Samuels, and Springer were still playing. They were three of only nine who can be identified out of 25 players, making overall assessment even more difficult. John Atkins, though born in England, was a stevedore identified in the census as being of African descent. James Harris was an ironworker at the naval dockyard. Bradford Augustus Husbands was a "general agent" who was also the proprietor of a firm designated as

⁶⁴ See Table 9. On Caribbean migration to Cape Breton, see also Claudine Bonner, "Industrial Island – African-Caribbean Migration to Cape Breton, Canada, 1900-1930" (MA thesis, Dalhousie University, 2017), esp., on cricket, 46-7. Regarding cricket as a diasporic sport for Caribbean migrants to Canada later in the 20th century, see Janelle Joseph, *Sport in the Black Atlantic: Cricket, Canada and the Caribbean Diaspora* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2017).

"West India Products and Supply." Alexander Lewis was a ship steward, while Joseph Murrell and Henry Nicholas were both ICR porters. Eight of the nine can be placed at addresses, and again all were close to one another on Creighton Street (3), Maynard Street (2), Gottingen Street (2), and John Atkins on nearby Cornwallis Street. An article in the *Morning Chronicle*, however, hinted at the drawing of players from further afield, possibly also explaining how large was the number of players used in a single war-shortened season and how few of them can be identified in census and directory records: "The . . . [West Indians] will be a strong aggregation, consisting of several of the best men on last year's Fenwicks team, together with some of the stewards of the West Indian boats, among whom there are some great cricketers."⁶⁶ Thus, along with neighbourhood roots, the 1914 West Indians may well have had a rolling complement that included players who had even more direct connections with the Caribbean than hitherto.⁶⁷

Thus, the NSCL was noteworthy in part simply for the inherent diversity of the participants. Some motivations for playing cricket were undoubtedly shared across the spectrum, in that physical exercise and recreation are common purposes of sporting activity and also in that team sports offer an additional opportunity for social contact and competitive achievement. But other inducements were more particular. Part of the story of the NSCL lies in professionalism. It is safe to say that nobody became wealthy as a result of playing cricket in the province, in the NSCL or any other arena. Nevertheless, some players received sufficient compensation to make a temporary livelihood while others enjoyed financial or other benefits that augmented their other resources. The NSCL itself defined professionalism carefully, and put limits on its scope. As the league prepared in May 1907 to enter its second season, the annual meeting - including the executive officers and representatives from all the clubs - held "a very lengthy discussion" on professionalism and arrived at a conclusion. The league would "allow a club to play its professional coach in the league matches, provided that he was a bona-fide resident of the town for which he plays, and that each club register its professional coach."68 The newspaper report of the meeting made no mention of whether a vote was required in order to pass the regulation, but it could have come as no surprise over the ensuing years that the only clubs to appoint professional coaches were the Wanderers

^{66 &}quot;Outlook Bright for Cricket Season," Chronicle, 13 May 1914, 2.

⁶⁷ See Table 7.

^{68 &}quot;Nova Scotia Cricket League Holds Meeting," Evening Mail, 13 May 1907, 2.

and Sydney. This continued the longstanding practice by which clubs in urban centres in both New Brunswick and Nova Scotia had the resources to hire professionals, and did so at times to the resentment of less prosperous opponents. As early as in 1887, the Moncton Cricket Club found it impossible to withstand "the bowling of Comber, St. John's professional"; but in 1901 it was the Moncton club itself that hired the controversial "Roberts, the professional trainer."69 The problem with Roberts was that he had spent the previous two years as professional coach to the Truro club and had continued to play for that club even after moving to live in Moncton. Following a match between Truro and Windsor in 1900, there had been "some talk about a protest against Roberts but it is a good experience for amateurs to butt against 'cracksmen' on the crease once in a while."70 The Wanderers, meanwhile, had a series of professional coaches following the turn of the century, including "Lohman" in 1901, whose origins were English but who was recruited from a similar position with the Staten Island club in New York.⁷¹ Henry Davy, also English-born and at the time a gunner in the Halifax garrison, followed Lohman in 1902.⁷² Davy ultimately had a long career with the Wanderers, playing for the club in every NSCL season. Indeed, his role had a connection to the NSCL's approach to professionalism, as obliquely indicated by "Rover," a regular correspondent of the Halifax Herald, who observed in July 1906 that "I am pleased to hear that the Wanderers have decided to play Davy again this season, as it would be a great loss to local cricket to bar such a good all-round man as he is from taking part in the game, and the Nova Scotia Cricket League is very wise, in my opinion, in allowing professionals to play for the club for which they coach."⁷³ That Davy continued to play for the club, even during the 1912 season when Arthur Leighton was the professional coach, was unusual. Presumably during the later years he was unpaid by the club, although it is entirely possible that the nature of his employment with the Scotia Milk Company might not have stood up well to close scrutiny.

^{69 &}quot;Moncton," *Pictou News*, 15 July 1887, 2; "The Journal Local Diary," *Hants Journal* (Windsor), 4 September 1901.

^{70 &}quot;The Cricket Match," Hants Journal, 4 July 1900, 3.

^{71 &}quot;People's Pastimes," Sydney Daily Post, 18 May 1901, 3.

^{72 &}quot;Wanderers and United Services," Acadian Recorder, 23 June 1902, 2. Although in some early reports in 1902 Davy was differentiated from the other Wanderers players only by his military rank, a newspaper report in July listed him by surname while providing initials for all the other players, which by convention was a clear signal of professionalism; see "Garrison's Easy Victory," Acadian Recorder, 21 July 1902, 2.

^{73 &}quot;Military Athlete News of the Halifax Garrison," Herald, 10 July 1906, 5.

Professionalism in Pictou County, while hinted at in the evidence, is more difficult to pin down. As in other sports - rugby, baseball, hockey - in which working class community and workplace teams emerged, compensation for players could take many covert forms. Harry Saunders was one player whose career was likely shaped by such considerations. Saunders had been recruited from Lynn, Massachusetts, in 1901, while that club was on a New England tour. He returned temporarily to play in Providence and New Bedford in 1905 and 1906, and even after his move from Westville to Stellarton in 1910 he was reported in 1913 to have briefly "forsaken cricket to play professional ball."⁷⁴ Saunders remained primarily a cricketer while also playing baseball in some seasons, and his frequent changes of team and of sport suggest a degree of pragmatism beyond the pure love of playing. More generally, expense payments were in cricket – notably in England, on a scale reaching even to the famous W.G. Grace - a time-honoured vehicle for informal compensation. In a revealing episode in 1908 the Westville club, as reigning NSCL champions, accepted an invitation to visit the Sydney Cricket Club, which had not yet entered the league. In a large front-page headline, the Sydney Daily Post trumpeted that "The Local Cricketers are Making Big Preparations" to receive the champions.⁷⁵ The visit did ultimately take place a number of weeks later, but not until repeated delays had arisen from Westville's requirements for upfront expense guarantees ranging up to the substantial sum of \$50.00.⁷⁶ At an individual level, suggestions came from Stellarton in 1906 that the duties of a Westville player at the Drummond colliery were purely nominal while many years later the Westville cricketer George Dawson recalled – although this was in a context of baseball, which along with many other Pictou cricketers he also played – that "instead of a regular salary he received his travelling expenses, an arrangement that suited him perfectly."77 Thus, while professionalism in Pictou County may have been less overt than for the Wanderers or when in 1911 the Sydney Cricket Club hired James Gardiner as "special coach" - whose

^{74 &}quot;Wanderers Beat Stellarton Cricketers," *Chronicle*, 19 July 1913, 9; see also unattributed newspaper clipping, James W. Power Scrapbook, MG9, vol. 122A, 200-2, NSA.

^{75 &}quot;The Local Cricketers are Making Big Preparations," Sydney Daily Post, 4 August 1908, 1.

^{76 &}quot;Westville Cricket Club's Visit Here," Daily Record, 5 August 1908, 1; "Stellarton – Yes, Westville – No," Sydney Daily Post, 6 August 1908, 1; "Westville Won the Cricket Match," Sydney Daily Post, 25 September 1908, 1.

^{77 &}quot;Westville," *Free Lance*, 14 September 1906; "George Dawson Traces Multiple Career From Pit Boy to Historian," 26 August 1963 (newspaper clipping), box 13, file 00-187, McCulloch House Museum, Pictou, NS. I am very grateful to Susan Parker for bringing to my attention this and other items from the collections of the McCulloch House.

cricket experience supposedly extended to "England, Scotland, Ireland, Malta and India" – it was nevertheless an inescapable subtext of the sport.⁷⁸

For other players of the NSCL era, however, amateurism also had its rewards. At the most practical level, participation in cricket through one of the more traditional town teams - or in an urban context through the Wanderers or the Sydney Cricket Club - could be not only a declaration that the player was self-sufficient to the point of having the leisure time to invest in the sport but also a way of entering a social network that afforded the hope of upward social mobility. In a gendered and imperial context, moreover, playing cricket could be seen as a laudable display of manly and gentlemanly values, expressed through what the Hants Journal described unoriginally in May 1907 as "this noble English game."79 As Jared van Duinen has noted in an Australian context, the late 19th and early 20th centuries saw an increasingly explicit association of sport – and cricket in particular – with empire in the settler dominions.⁸⁰ Thus, among many such evocations in Nova Scotia, the visit of the Sydney club to Halifax during its first NSCL season to play both the Wanderers and the Garrison in 1910 led a grandiloquent correspondent of the Halifax Herald to praise the players of all the clubs for "upholding the grand old game of England," while observing that "Sydney has given an impetus to cricket this year, which will do much good. They are good stuff and play the game in a manly and straightforward spirit."81 Of the social benefits of modelling imperial masculinity there could be no doubt, and yet there were many purposes to which such values could be turned and which in reality demonstrated social cleavages rather than a happy and respectable consensus. Minor in itself, but revealing, was the decision by the Sydney club in 1911 to justify the levying of an admission charge for cricket matches held in the otherwise public environs of Victoria Park on the ground that the practice would "assist in this small way to advance the interests of gentlemanly and manly outdoor games."82 Also in

⁷⁸ On Gardiner, see "Cricket and Golf Join Their Forces," *Sydney Daily Post*, 19 May 1911, 1; "Cricket Prospects Are Very Bright," *Sydney Daily Post*, 25 May 1911, 1.

^{79 &}quot;The Journal Local Diary," Hants Journal, 1 May 1907, 2.

⁸⁰ See Jared van Duinen, The British World and an Australian National Identity: Anglo-Australian Cricket, 1860-1901 (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018), 65-72. On masculinity and empire, see also John Tosh, "Masculinities in an Industrializing Society: Britain, 1800-1914," Journal of British Studies 44, no. 2 (April 2005): esp. 339-42 and Dean Allen, "'A Man's Game': Cricket, War, and Masculinity, South Africa, 1899-1902," International Journal of the History of Sport 28, no. 1 (2011): 63-80.

^{81 &}quot;Visit of Sydney Cricketers Will Do Much to Boom the Game," Herald, 2 September 1910, 9.

^{82 &}quot;Thursday's Cricket at Victoria Park," Daily Record, 1 August 1911, 6.

Sydney, though somewhat before the NSCL era in the city, similar rhetoric was used to rebuke outbreaks of rowdy behaviour and theft at a match between the home club and a combined team from Sydney Mines and North Sydney. The report in the Sydney *Daily Record* commented that all of it "goes to show that the youth of the city today have not that inbred manliness and gentlemanliness that characterized the boys of the past," and that the "continual hooting and rooting" of the crowd "may be the usual and proper caper at a game of baseball, but it is decidedly obnoxious to gentlemen who play the gentlemen's game of cricket."⁸³ At the most general level, I have argued elsewhere (with Robert Reid) that there was a highly practical discursive element to the expression of imperial and manly values regarding Nova Scotia cricket that helped to bridge the social separations that existed in a diverse and heterogeneous sport.⁸⁴ Thus, when the Pictou County press described in lyrical terms the encounter in 1910 between two teams with very different social class compositions, there was in reality more at stake than the words themselves conveyed:

Lovers of the good old gentlemanly game of Cricket were out in force on the Stellarton grounds on Thursday afternoon to witness the cricket match, Sydney vs. Stellarton. The day was beautifully fine, the surroundings nice, the wicket in good condition, and everything there to make a pleasant outing, and to see the two grand exponents of the game that made England great and enabled her to win victories on real fields of battle for the empire, wield the willow. There is no game better than cricket. It calls out all the best qualities in the man and the gentleman.⁸⁵

Yet imperial and gender-related values were also integral to the entry of the Caribbean clubs and players into the NSCL. The extended visit to England in 1900 of a West Indian touring team within which the inclusion of key African-descended players went far beyond a token presence, had launched a new phase in the negotiation of race in West Indian cricket. Although, as Geoffrey Levett has pointed out, objections to racial mixing in the team by English commentators were compounded at times by racist abuse, and even more so during a subsequent tour in 1906, while the increasing influence

^{83 &}quot;Sydney Wins at Cricket," Daily Record, 9 July 1906, 1, 3.

⁸⁴ Reid and Reid, "Diffusion and Discursive Stabilization," esp. 97-9.

^{85 &}quot;The Good Old Game," Free Lance, 8 September 1910, 4.



FIGURE 4 – Atlantic Advocate, no. 1 (April 1915): 11. Source: Nova Scotia Archives.

of South Africa in imperial cricket also tended to marginalize West Indian participation, nevertheless within the West Indian colonies cricket continued

to offer opportunities for limited social advancement.⁸⁶ As Aviston Downes has argued, education modelled on English public schools was provided for a minority of pupils of African descent; but the version of the imperially shaped masculinity that these schools advanced was then broadened to a wider cohort of working class men, who blended in a sport culture that emphasized, among other things, an admiration for fast, aggressive bowling as opposed to any idealization of cultured batting.

Association of masculinity and empire, especially if acting upon these values through sport or through enlistment in imperial forces was expected to lead to colonial reform and social justice, was not contradictory to this cultural evolution.87 Thus it is not surprising that among the Halifax Caribbeans and the subsequent West Indians club there were direct personal associations that linked cricket both with the No. 2 Construction Battalion and with the publication during the First World War of the Atlantic Advocate. Jemmott was of course a central figure: a spin bowler of exceptional menace to opponents, who in his first NSCL match took all ten Garrison wickets for a paltry 15 runs; a teacher who emphasized imperial participation to students who would subsequently enlist; and the founding editor of the magazine.⁸⁸ It is also likely, though not established conclusively, that the "W. Costa" who played with Jemmott for the Caribbeans long before the foundation of the NSCL but also in the league's first season, was Wilfred Da Costa, who was the publisher of the Atlantic Advocate and also served as company sergeant-major with the battalion.⁸⁹ Wilford Samuels was another cricketer who served, as a private, and Samuel Reece of Truro – in addition to his recruiting efforts – was a corporal.⁹⁰ In a context where African-descended West Indians, like African Nova Scotians, had to struggle to be accepted for service - at enormous personal cost, not least to the Jamaican volunteers who endured freezing conditions on a troopship in Halifax harbour in May 1916 – Caribbean-related cricket in

⁸⁶ Geoffrey Levett, "The 'White Man's Game'? West Indian Tours of the 1900s," International Journal of the History of Sport 34, no. 7-8 (2017): 599-618.

⁸⁷ Downes, "From Boys to Men," esp. 10-17.

^{88 &}quot;Military Athlete News of the Halifax Garrison," Herald, 10 July 1906, 5; Pollock, Black Soldiers in a White Man's War, 38-9; Atlantic Advocate 1, no. 1 (April 1915): 11.

^{89 &}quot;Caribbeans vs. Garrison," *Chronicle*, 27 July 1903, 5; Nominal Roll of No. 2 Construction Battalion, p. 5, https://novascotia.ca/archives/2construction/archives.asp?ID=6.

⁹⁰ Nominal Roll of No. 2 Construction Battalion, p. 10, https://novascotia.ca/ archives/2construction/archives.asp?ID=11.

the NSCL formed one important dimension of a forceful advocacy network in which sport, journalism, and overseas service were closely aligned.⁹¹

Thus, already a deep-rooted and socially diverse settler sport as it emerged from the 19th century, cricket developed into greater maturity in the pre-1914 era, with the NSCL integral to this process. Not only did players from diverse social backgrounds routinely share the playing surface while facing one another as opponents, but in the NSCL there were also instances where the same would go for teammates. Even an imperial and gender-related discourse could serve to bridge awkward disconnections. Not that there is any scope here for a triumphalist narrative. Cricket could never dissociate itself fully from stresses that continued to exist in society at large, whether those of social class or of race. There was no better symbolization of class tensions in the sport than the occasions during the summer of 1909 when the Sydney Cricket Club hospitably entertained visiting teams from the Royal Canadian Regiment and the Royal Canadian Engineers as the soldiers took a break from intervening in the ongoing coal strike of that year - an intervention at the expense no doubt of striking miners who were also players in the Cape Breton Cricket League.⁹² And while players with the Caribbean-related clubs could at times be greeted with tributes to their genial and gentlemanly demeanour, they were also subjected to such clumsy wordplay as being described in a Sydney newspaper as "the west Indies 'dark' horses." As well, there was an acrimonious dispute during the summer of 1913 over scheduling of a match between the Sydney Cricket Club and "the West India XI of the steel plant" - the forerunner of the Whitney Pier Cricket Club – that quickly took on ugly racial overtones.93 Nevertheless, sport in many historical contexts has taken the role of facilitating the negotiation of social differences and, in Nova Scotia in the era of the NSCL, cricket had developed certain distinctive abilities to do so. For the historian, cricket has the additional benefit of inviting international comparison and

⁹¹ Glenford D. Howe, "West Indian Blacks and the Struggle for Participation in the First World War," Journal of Caribbean History 28, no. 1 (1994): 27-62; Hyacinth Simpson, "Other Stories from the Great War: The Third Jamaican Contingent and 'The Halifax Incident' of 1916" (paper presented to Royal Nova Scotia Historical Society, 21 February 2018, Halifax, NS).

^{92 &}quot;News of Local and General Interest," Sydney Daily Post, 23 July 1909, 5; Ian McKay, "Strikes in the Maritimes, 1901-1914," Acadiensis, 13, no. 1 (Autumn 1983): 39-40; Reid, "'Grand Old Game."

^{93 &}quot;Caribbeans Win," Hants Journal, 22 August 1906, 2; "Sydney Wins First League Cricket Game, Sydney Daily Post, 13 July 1914, 1, 8; "Sydney Won in Cricket Match," Daily Record, 12 August 1912, 6; "The Ayes and Bees Today," Sydney Daily Post, 2 August 1913, 12;"Today's Cricket Match Unfinished," Sydney Daily Post, 11 August 1913, 5. On the 1913 incident, see also Reid, "'Grand Old Game."

linkage, as the sport took on new characteristics that were particular to settler dominions and other colonial settings.

The study of Nova Scotia cricket also suggests the possibility of a wider reappraisal in a more broadly Canadian context. While sport diffusion to and among the component societies of British North America had varying trajectories depending on the chronology of the geographical spread of settler colonialism, the existence of complex social and cultural patterns within the settler sport of cricket outside of Nova Scotia – and outside of the Maritime region – deserves to be more fully explored. The Canadian experience of this exceptionally widespread sport of the "long" 19th century – to 1914 – can offer insights of importance not only to Canadian history itself but also to a vibrant international historiography.

Introduction to tables

The ten tables below represent names drawn from full team lists published with match reports in the following newspapers: *Acadian Recorder* (Halifax), *Daily Record* (Sydney), *Eastern Chronicle* (New Glasgow), *Evening Mail* (Halifax), *Free Lance* (Westville), *Halifax Daily Echo, Hants Journal* (Windsor), *Morning Chronicle* (Halifax), *Morning Herald* (Halifax), *Sydney Daily Post*, and *Truro Daily News*. Because not all matches were reported, and not all match reports included team lists, the lists are not necessarily complete for any given club or season, and so the tables are not primarily intended to yield quantitative results. Of the players whose names were listed in the newspaper reports, not all could be identified further – some names could not be located, while in other cases there were too many who shared the same name. For identification purposes, use was made of nominal census returns (accessed through Ancestry.ca), provincial McAlpine's Directories (NSD) published in 1907-08 and 1914, and the McAlpine's Halifax City Directories (HCD) published from 1906 to 1914. Identification rates were as follows:

- Table 1 Caribbeans, Halifax, 1906: 9 players identified, 10 unidentified
- Table 2 Garrison, Halifax, 1906-1914: players are identified only by rank, as their names would not normally appear in census records or directories
- Table 3 Stellarton, 1908-1914: 29 players identified, 12 unidentified
- Table 4 Sydney, 1910-1914: 23 players identified, 16 unidentified
- Table 5 Truro, 1912: 7 players identified, 10 unidentified

Table 6 Wanderers, Halifax, 1906-1914: 40 players identified, 54 unidentified

Table 7 West Indians, Halifax, 1914: 9 players identified, 15 unidentified

Table 8 Westville, 1907-1901: 9 players identified, 5 unidentified

Table 9 Whitney Pier, 1914: 5 players identified, 8 unidentified

Table 10 Windsor, 1906: 13 players identified, o unidentified

Name	Years in NSCL with club	Birth year (within 1 year)	Place of birth	Parents' place of birth	Father's occupation	Ethnic origin	Religious affiliation	Occupation	Sources
Earle, George	1906	;	1	1	;	;	1	Seaman	HCD 1905-06
Garvey, James	1906 (also played for West Indians, 1914)	1	1	1	1	1	1	Porter, Intercolonial Railway	HCD 1905-06
Jemmott, Mowbray Fitzgerald	1906 (also played for Wanderers, 1911-13)	1874	Barbados	Barbados	1	African	C of E	Schoolteacher, Africville	Cen. 1921; gravestone
McFarlane, J. Eugene	1906	1	1	1	1	1	1	Porter, Intercolonial Railway	НСD 1905-06
Philpott, James	1906	1	1	1	1	ł	1	Shoemaker	HCD 1905-06
Samuels, Wilford	1906 (also played for West Indians, 1914)	1872	West Indies	1	1	African	C of E	Cook/Steward	Cen. 1901; HCD 1905-06

Table 1 – Caribbeans (Halifax) Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1906 $^{\circ}$

The Caribbeans also played in the NSCL in 1907, but no team lists have been located. Among the ten players who were mentioned in team lists but could not be fully identified, it is likely but not certain that "W. Costa" was Wilfred Da Costa – later president and associate editor (with Mowbray Fitzgerald Jemmott as editor) of the Atlantic Advocate magazine as well as a warrant officer with the No. 2 Construction Battalion.

Smith, Frank	lk 1906	1		-		Labourer	HCD 1905-06
Springer, Edward	1906 (also played for West Indians, 1914)	1884	Jamaica	1	African C of E	Porter, Intercolonial Railway	Cen. 1911; HCD 1905-06
Weekes, Herbert	1906	1		-		Shoe-shiner	HCD 1905-06
Year	Private Soldiers and equivalent ranks		Non-Commissioned Officers	Warrant Officers	Commissioned Officers	rs Total	No rank given⁺
1906	9		9	2	4	18	
1907	м		ц	-	м	11	-
1908	œ		Ø	2	N	21	۲
1909	-		ц	F	-	00	2
1910	4		7	-	9	18	м
1911	ŝ		9	;	œ	19	2
1912	ω		9	1	Ø	22	1
1913	9		Ø	1	6	23	1
1914	7		7	۲	7	22	-

While in some cases the rank may have been omitted from a newspaper list as an oversight, it is likely that all or most were players who had been borrowed from another club to make up team numbers.

+

Name	Years in NSCL with club	Birth year (within 1 vear)	Place of birth	Parents' place of birth	Father's occupation	Ethnic origin	Religious affiliation	Occupation	Sources
Bowran, Edward	1913-14	1892	SN	NS	Moulder	English	Baptist	Moulder	Cen. 1901; NSD 1914
Brooks, George	1914	1897	NS	England	Fireman	English	C of E	Mine Labourer	Cen. 1921; NSD 1914
Cameron, John	1908	1877	NS	NS		Scottish	RC	Miner	Cen. 1891, 1901
Campbell, William	1908-14	1885	NS	NS	-	Scottish	Presbyterian	Hardware merchant	Cen. 1891, 1911
Conway, David	1908	1874	ZS	NS	1	Scottish	Presbyterian	Gearman at mine	Cen. 1881. 1891, 1901, 1911
Culton, Ralph	1912	1892	NS	NS	Engineer	Scottish	Presbyterian	Bookkeeper	Cen. 1911
Cummings, Ernest	1910-12, 1914	1888	SZ	SN	Mine Engineer	Scottish	Methodist	Brakeman	Cen. 1891, 1901, 1911, 1921; NSD 1914
Cummings, Samuel	1914	1894	NS	NS	Locomotive Engineer	Scottish	Methodist	Miner	Cen. 1901, 1921

Table 3 – Stellarton Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1908-1914
Cen. 1911	Cen. 1901; NSD 1914	Cen. 1901, 1921	Cen. 1891, 1911	Cen.1891, 1911	NSD, 1907-08	Cen. 1891, 1911; NSD 1914	Cen. 1881, 1911; NSD 1907-08	Cen. 1911; NSD 1907-08
Miner	Student	Printer	Miner	Mine Labourer	Grocer	Teacher/ Town clerk	Electrician	Labourer
Methodist	Methodist	Methodist	RC	RC	ł	Presbyterian	Scottish Presbyterian	RC
Scottish	Scottish	Scottish	English	English	1	Scottish	Scottish	Scottish
1	Miner	Miner	Miner	Labourer	1	Car repairer	Collier	Mine Labourer
1	NS	NS	NS	NS	1	F: NB; M: NS	Z	SZ
NS	NS	NS	NS	NS		NS	NS	Z
1887	1894	1887	1885	1891	-	1871	1876	1885
1908-14	1912-13	1908-14	1908-11, 1913	1912-13	1911	1913	1909	1909-14 (also played for Westville, 1907-08)
Cummings, William	Ferguson, George	Ferguson, Robert	Forrestall, Jack	Forrestall, Robert	Hamilton, John	Henderson, James	Hood, James	Jamieson, Alex

Cen. 1891, 1021.	1721, NSD 1907-08	er, Cen. 1901, 1911	Cen. 1921	Cen. 1891; NSD 1907-08	NSD 1914	Cen. 1881, 1901	Cen. 1891, 1911	Cen. 1901, 1911	Cen. 1921	Cen. 1901, 1911
Labourer		Time-keeper, Colliery	Miner	Miner	Miner	Engineer	Physician	Miner	Miner	Miner
RC		Methodist	RC	RC	-	RC	C of E	Presbyterian	Methodist	Presbyterian
Scottish		Scottish	Scottish	Scottish	I	Scottish	Scottish	Scottish	English	Scottish
Coal Cutter		Baker	1	Coal Cutter	1	Collier	Merchant Tailor	Barber	1	Miner
Father (F): Scotland; Mothor	(M): NS	NS	NS	NS	1	NS	NS	F: USA; M: NS	ł	NS
NS		NS	NS	Z	1	NS	NS	NS	England (arriv. Canada, 1911)	NS
1886		1880	1888	1886	I	1880	1882	1887	1880	1885
1909-13		1908-14	1908-14	1908	1914	1908	1908-14	1908	1912	1908-12
McIntyre, Alex		McKenzie, Frederick	McKinnon, Jack	McLean, Malcolm	McLellan Hugh	Martin, Michael	Miller, Clarence	Osborne, James	Penketh, William	Sample, Robert

Saunders, Harry	1910-14 (also	1881	France (arriv.	F: Scotland;	1	Scottish	Scottish Presbyterian	Bookkeeper	Cen. 1921
	played for Westville, 1907-09)		Canada, 1884)	M: Ireland					
Taylor, Morris	1908-11	1	-	-	1	-	C of E	C of E Clergy	NSD 1907-08
		Table 4 – 9	Sydney Cricke	Table 4 – Sydney Cricket Club Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1910-1914	in Nova Scotia	Cricket Lea	gue, 1910-1914		
	Years in NSCL with club	Birth year (within 1 year)	r Place of birth	f Parents' place of birth	Father's occupation	Ethnic origin	Religious affiliation	Occupation	Sources
	1913	1881	NS	NS	1	English	RC	Coal Shipper	Cen. 1921; NSD 1914
	1911-14	1	1	1	1	1	C of E	Rector, St. Alban's C of E	NSD 1914
Chisholm, Theodore	1912	1891	NS	NS	Lawyer	Scottish	RC	Customs Clerk	Cen. 1891, 1911; NSD 1914
Crewe- Read, Noel	1910	1870	NS	NS	Militia Colonel	English	C of E	Clerk, DISCO	Cen.1891, 1901, 1911

Elvey, John	1910	1867	England	England	ł	English	RC	Machinist/ Bricklayer, DISCO	Cen. 1901, 1921; NSD 1907-08
Gardiner, James	1911-12						1	Professional Cricketer	See footnote 78 above
Gaskin, H.A.	1912	1	1	1	1	1	1	Pharmacy Proprietor	NSD 1914
Harris, William	1913	1	1	1		1	1	Carpenter, DISCO	NSD 1914
Hearn, William R.	1910-14	1869	SZ	SZ	1	Irish	RC	Merchant	Cen. 1891, 1921; NSD 1907-08
Johnson, Frank H.	1911-12	1894	NS	NS	Contractor	Scottish	Contractor Scottish Presbyterian		Cen. 1911
Knight, William	1911 (also played with Whitney Pier, 1914)	1878	West Indies	West Indies	1	English [*]	C of E	Labourer, Open Hearths	Cen. 1921
			:					-	-

Scotia death record https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com/ItemView.aspx?ImageFile=1961-5503&Event=death&ID=433485.1 thank Anna MacNeil of Knight, like many immigrants from the Caribbean, self-identified as English in response to the census question regarding "Racial or Tribal Origin." As such, Knight was of African descent and is so identified in other sources. See DISCO Human Resources File 34-38594, Beaton Institute; also Nova the Beaton Institute for these references.

Cen. 1911	Cen. 1891, 1901, 1911, 1921; NSD 1907-08	Cen. 1911	Cen. 1911, 1921	NSD 1907-08	Cen. 1901, 1921; NSD 1907-08; NSD 1914
Inspecting Engineer, DISCO	Clerk, DISCO	Train Dispatcher, Intercolonial Railway	Labourer, Steel Plant	Employee, Eastern Telephone Co.	Law Student/ Lawyer
C of E	RC	Scottish Presbyterian	C of E	1	C of E
English	Scottish	Scottish	African	1	English
I I	Journalist/ Newspaper Editor		1	1	C of E clergy
ł	SZ	ł	West Indies	1	F. England; M: NS
England	Z	RS	West Indies	1	Z
1881	1887	1875	1876	1	1887
1910, 1912-13	1910-14	1910-14	1912-13 (also played with Whitney Pier, 1914)	1910-12	1910-14
Lee, Ted	McKeen, Archibald	Murray, James H.	Prescott, Alfred	Rodriguez, J. Leslie	Smith, Frank D.

Cen. 1911	Cen. 1891, 1901, 1911	Cen. 1901; NSD 1907-08	Cen. 1921; NSD 1914	Cen. 1891, 1901; NSD 1907-08	NSD 1914
Chemist, DISCO	Locomotive Engineer	Moulder/ Pipe-fitter	Chemist, DISCO	Clerk, DISCO	Employee, DISCO
C of E	RC	RC	C of E	C of E	1
English	Irish	Irish	English	English	1
;	Labourer, Steel Plant	Labourer, Steel Plant	1	1	1
1	NS	S	1	F: Nfld; M: NS	1
England	NS	S	England	Nfld	1
1888	1877	1875	1883	1885	1
1910-12	1910-11	1910-11	1912-13	1910-14	1913-14
Tiddy, William	Tobin, Charles	Tobin, William	Wallin, Charles E.	Warren, Walter W.	Williams, Conway

Name	Years in NSCL with club	Birth year (within 1 year)	Place of birth	Parents' place of birth	Father's occupation	Ethnic origin	Religious affiliation	Occupation	Sources
Biden, W.E.	1912	1	1	1	1	1	1	Proprietor, Confectionery Store	NSD 1914
Dickie, Henry	1912	1879	NS	NS	"Gentleman"	Scottish	Presbyterian	Lawyer	Cen. 1911; NSD 1907-08
Fraser, James K.	1912	1869	NS	1	-	Scottish	Presbyterian	Clothing merchant	Cen. 1911; NSD 1907-08
Kay, Frederick	1912	}	I I	}	!	1	1	Plumber	NSD 1914
Muir, Walter L.	1912	1881	NS	F: NS; M: ON	Allopathic Physician	Scottish	C of E	Physician	Cen. 1891, 1901, 1911
Reece, Samuel	1912	1886	British Guiana	}	-	African	Baptist	Labourer	Cen. 1921; NSD 1914
Semple, Wendall	1912	1880	NS	F: Scotland; M: NS	Carpenter (stepfather)	Scottish	Presbyterian	Clerk	Cen. 1891, 1901; NSD 1907-08

Table 5 – Truro Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1912

	Years in NSCL	Birth	Place of	Parents'	Father's	Ethnic	Religious	Occupation	Sources
		year (within 1year)		place of birth	оссиратіон	origin	arrillation		
Arundel, Lancelot H.	1908	1	1	-	-	1	1	Clerk, Bank of British North America	HCD 1907-08
Atkinson, D.O.	1912-13	I	1	1	1	1	1	Clerk, Bank of Montreal	HCD 1911
Bateman, George	1912-14	1875	England	England	1	English	C of E	Principal, School for the Deaf	Cen. 1921
Bauld, Alfred M.	1910	1865	NS	NS	Merchant	Scottish	Presbyterian	Merchant	Cen. 1881, 1901
Bauld, Gordon	1906, 1910-11	1885	NS	F: NS; M: PEI	Grocery and Tea Merchant	English	Presbyterian	1	Cen. 1891, 1901
Bauld, Harland H.	1906-08, 1911	1887	NS	F: NS; M: PEI	Grocery and Tea Merchant	English	Presbyterian	Clerk	Cen. 1891, 1901, 1921; HCD 1905-06

Table 6 – Wanderers (Halifax) Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1906-1914

Cen. 1891, 1901; HCD 1905-06	Cen. 1921; HCD 1911	HCD 1905-06	HCD 1914	HCD 1907-08	HCD 1909	HCD 1909	Cen. 1891, 1901
Traveller, Bauld Bros., Wholesale Grocers/Tea Merchants	Reporter, Halifax Daily Echo	Clerk	Supervisor, School for the Deaf	Manager, Ma- rine Insurance	Clerk, Com- mission Mer- chants	Professor, Saint Mary's College	Clerk
Presbyte- rian	C of E	ł	1	1	1	1	RC
English	English	-	1	1	:	1	Irish
Grocery and Tea Merchant	1	1	1	1		1	Allopathic Physician
F: NS; M: PEI	England	1	1	1	1	1	NS
Z	England		1	1	1	1	NS
1883	1884	1	1	1	1	1	1880
1906-07, 1909-14	1912	1906	1913-14	1908	1909-11	1910	1910
Bauld, D. Stanley	Beach, J.H.W. (Herbert)	Bell, J. Leslie	Browne, A.B.	Bruce, George	Clewarth, John	Cobb, John W.	Farrell, Robert

Cen. 1921; HCD 1905- 1906, 1909, 1910	HCD 1906-07	Cen. 1911; HCD 1906-07	HCD 1909	HCD 1909	Cen. 1911	Cen. 1921; gravestone	Cen. 1901, 1911
Dairyman, Scotia Milk Co.	Student	Clerk, drug store	Clerk, Bank of Montreal	Medical Stu- dent	Headmaster, King's Colle- giate School	Schoolteach- er, Africville	Student
Methodist	1	RC	1	1	C of E	C of E	C of E
Scottish	1	English	1	1	English	African	English
;	1	ł	1	1	1	-	General Merchant, Wey- mouth, NS
England	1	1	1	1	1	Barbados	Z
England	1	British Guiana	1	I I	England	Barba- dos	NS
1872	1	1883	-	1	1867	1874	1892
1906-14	1907-09	1907-11	1909-11, 1913	1908-12	1908 (also played for Windsor, 1906)	1911-13 (also played for Caribbeans, 1906)	1910-14 (also played for Weymouth, 1913-14)
Davy, Henry G.	Flemming, Paul R.	Gaskin, Hugh	Graham, Frank	Grant, Harry G.	Hand- sombody, Frederick T.	Jemmott, Mowbray Fitzgerald	Jones, H. Reginald

	180 4681 NB	F: Hun- gary; M: England	Furrier	Austrian	C of E	Furrier, Kaizer Fur Parlours	Cen. 1881, 1901; HCD 1907-08
			1	1		Chief Petty Officer, Phys- ical Training, Naval College	HCD 1912
		1	1	1	1	Professional Cricketer	See foot- note 41 above
I		-	1	1	1	Clerk, Bank of Montreal	HCD 1912
-		1	1	1	-	Surgeon	HCD 1909
	1	1	1	1	1	Lawyer	HCD 1905-06
1	1	1	1	1	1	Manager, Insurance Company	HCD 1906-07
1877	NS	F: PEI; M: NS	Presby- terian minister	Scottish	Presbyte- rian	Professor, Dalhousie College	Cen. 1891, 1921

Employee, HCD W.E. Crowe, 1907-08 Grocers	Cen. 1901	Lawyer Cen. 1901	Clerk, Bank of HCD Nova Scotia 1905-06	Headmaster, HCD 1913 Montpelier School	Military Cen. 1891, Officer 1921	Merchant Cen.1921	"Major" HCD 1914	Salt and Grain Cen. 1891, Measurer 1901; HCD 1905-06
 	C of E	C of E L	Clerk Nov	Hea Mo S	C of E C O	C of E Me	-	Presby- Salt a terian Me
;	English	Scottish	ł	1	English	English	1	Scottish
1	Shipping Clerk	1	1	1	Clerk, Federal Marine and Fish- eries	1	;	Merchant
:	NS	1	-	1	F: NS; M: England		1	Scotland
ł	NS	NS	1	1	Z	England	;	Scot- land
1	1886	1862		1	1887	1881	1	1880
1908	1908	1906	1906, 1908	1909, 1914	1906, 1908	1906, 1908	1911-14	1906
Marsh, Thomas M.	Reynolds, William	Ritchie, William B.	Torrie, William	Strickland, Manuel W.	Tremaine, Arthur Victor	Tyrer, Colin C.	Wood, Herbert W.W.	Wood, Thomas C.

HCD 1909		Sources	Cen. 1921; HCD 1913	HCD 1905- 06, 1914	Cen. 1921; CD 1914
Organist and Choirmaster, St. Paul's C of E		Occupation	Stevedore	Employee, Pickford and Black, Shipping Agents	Iron Worker, Dockyard
1	Table 7 – West Indians (Halifax) Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1914	Religious affiliation	Methodist	1	C of E
1	a Scotia Cricl	Ethnic origin	African	1	English⁵
1	() Players in Nov	Father's occupation	1	-	1
:	lians (Halifa)	Parents' place of birth	1	1	West Indies
1	7 – West Inc	Place of birth	England	1	West Indies
1	Table	Birth year (within 1 year)	1891	1	1876
1906-09		Years in NSCL with club	1914	1914 (also played for Caribbeans, 1906)	1914
Wright, Charles M.		Name	Atkins, John	Garvey, James	Harris, James

Harris may well have been one of the African-descended immigrants from the Caribbean who self-identified as English in response to the census question regarding "Racial or Tribal Origin," but no other sources have been found for confirmation. ś

Proprietor, Cen. 1911, West Indies 1921; HCD Products and 1914 Supply	Steward Cen. 1901	Porter, In- HCD 1913 tercolonial Railway	Porter, [In- Cen. 1921; tercolonial HCD 1913 Railway]	Porter, In- Cen. 1901; tercolonial HCD 1905- Railway 06, 1913	Painter and Cen. 1911; Paperhanger HCD 1905- 06, 1913
Propi West Produe Sup	Stev	Porte terco Rail	Porte terco Rail	Porte terco Rail	Paper
Methodist	None stated (wife is Methodist)		Methodist	C of E	C of E
African	African	1	African	African	African
1	1	1	1	1	1
West Indies	1	1	1	1	1
West Indies	West Indies	1	West Indies	West Indies	Jamaica
1882	1869	1	1886	1872	1884
1914	1914	1914	1914	1914 (also played for Caribbe- ans, 1906)	1914 (also played for Caribbe- ans, 1906)
Husbands, Bradford Augustus	Lewis, Alexander	Murrell, Joseph	Nicholas, Henry	Samuels, Wilford	Springer, Edward

Momo	Vacutia	Diuth wood	a coold	-4400		1464.5	Delizione	acite acite	
Иате	rears in NSCL with club	Birtn year (within 1 year)	Place of birth	Parents place of birth	Fatner s occupation	ernnic origin	keligious affiliation	Occupation	sources
Dawson, George	1908-09	1887	NS	F: England; M: USA	Agent	English	C of E	Engineer	Cen.1891, 1901
Gray, Murdoch	1907-09	1881	NS	F: Scotland; M: NS	Miner	Scottish	Presbyterian	Weighman, coal mine	Cen. 1891, 1901, 1911, 1921
Jamieson, Alex	1907- 08 (also played for Stellarton, 1909-14)	1885	SZ	S	Mine labourer	Scottish	RC	Labourer	Cen. 1911; NSD 1907-08
Johnson, Roderick	1907, 1909	1885	NS	1	ł	Irish	RC	Miner	Cen. 1911
Muir, Michael	1907-09	1870	NS	NS	Flour and feed merchant	Scottish	Scottish Presbyterian	Flour and feed merchant	Cen. 1891, 1901; NSD 1907-08
Roy, David	1907-09	1877	NS	Scotland	Miner	Scottish	Presbyterian	Miner	Cen. 1881, 1891
Saunders, Harry	1907- 09 (also played for Stellarton, 1910-14)	1881	France (arriv. Canada, 1884)	F: Scotland; M: Ireland	1	Scottish	Presbyterian	Bookkeeper	Cen. 1921

Table 8 – Westville Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1907-1909

st Cen. 1881, 1891, 1901, 1911	Cen. 1901, 1911		on Sources	. Cen. 1921 ۱٫ nt	r, Cen. 1921; nt NSD 1914	r, Cen. 1921 rths
Machinist	Miner		Occupation	Labour Foreman, Steel Plant	Labourer, Steel Plant	Labourer, Open Hearths
Presbyterian	Scottish Presbyterian	eague, 1914	Religious affiliation	C of E	C of E	C of E
Scottish	Scottish	ia Cricket Lo	Ethnic origin	English [¶]	English	English
Carpenter	Miner	ers in Nova Scot	Father's occupation		ł	1
Scotland	NS	Table 9 – Whitney Pier Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1914	Parents' place of birth	West Indies	West Indies	West Indies
NS	NS	Table 9 – W	Place of birth	West Indies	West Indies	West Indies
1870	1882		Birth year (within 1 year)	1885	1885	1878
1907-09	1907-09		Years in NSCL with club	1914	1914	1914 (also played with Sydney, 1911)
Saunders, James	Sample, John		Name	Hoyte, James	Jones, Reginald	Knight, William

question regarding "Racial or Tribal Origin." It is likely that all, as with William Knight and Alfred Prescott, were of African descent. See footnote to Table 4 above. Four of the identified players on the Whitney Pier team were Caribbean immigrants who self-identified as English in response to the census

-

119

Cen. 1911, 1921	Cen. 1921		Sources	Cen. 1901; NSD 1907- 08	Cen. 1901; NSD 1907- 08	Cen. 1921
Labourer, Steel Plant	Labourer, Steel Plant		Occupation	Printer	Commercial Traveller	Teacher, King's Collegiate School
C of E	CofE	**90	Religious affiliation	Methodist	C of E	C of E
		t League, 19	Ethnic origin	English	English	English
African	English	Table 10 – Windsor Players in Nova Scotia Cricket League, 1906**	Father's occupation	Publisher, Hants Journal	1	-
ies	ies	ayers in Nov	Parents' place of birth	F: England; M: NS	1	England
West Indies	West Indies	Windsor Pl	Place of birth	BN	NS	India
West Indies	West Indies	Table 10 –	Birth year (within 1 year)	1884	1860	1865
1876	1895		Years in NSCL with club	1906	1906	1906
1914	1914		2		gar	
Prescott, Alfred	Seale, Osman		Name	Anslow, Harold S.	Betton, Edgar	Buckle, Frederick

^{**} The Windsor Cricket Club also played in the NSCL in 1907, but no team lists have been located.

Cen. 1881, 1901	Cen. 1891, 1901	Cen. 1871; NSD 1907- 08	Cen. 1871, 1901; NSD 1907-08	Cen. 1891, 1901, 1911	Cen. 1871, 1901; NSD 1907-08	Cen. 1911	Cen. 1901, 1921; NSD 1907-08
Frank: Law Clerk; Fred: Dry Goods Clerk	Boot Merchant	Fuel Merchant	Barber	Sales, Drug Store	Town Clerk	Headmaster, King's Collegiate School	Dry Goods Merchant
Presby- terian	Methodist	Baptist	Baptist	Presby- terian	Baptist	C of E	Methodist
English	English	English	English	Scottish	English	English	English
Storekeeper	Boot Merchant	Shipbuilder	Shoemaker	Druggist	Sheriff	1	-
Z	NS	NS	Ireland	NS	NS	1	BZ
NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	England	BZ
1881	1877	1860	1862	1881	1848	1867	1861
1906	1906	1906	1906	1906	1906	1906 (also played for Wanderers, 1908)	1906
Burgess, Frank or Fred ^{**}	Davis, James	Dimock, Frederick William	Fleming, Richard	Forsythe, Charles	Geldert. James C.	Handsombody, Frederick T.	Roach, William H.

Frank and Fred Burgess were twins, but the player is recorded only as "F. Burgess." They are included in the table on the basis that all information is the same for both, except for occupation.

÷

Shaw, Frank	1906	1870	NS	NS	Druggist Scottish C of E	Scottish	C of E	"Income" Cen. 1871, 1901, 1911	Cen. 1871, 1901, 1911
Shaw, William W.	1906	1870	NS	NS	NS Storekeeper English C of E	English	C of E	Plumbing Cen. 1881, and Heating 1901; NSD Merchant 1907-08	Cen. 1881, 1901; NSD 1907-08

JOHN G. REID est professeur d'histoire émérite à l'Universite Saint Mary's et chercheur principal au Gorsebrook Research Institute et travaille presentement sur l'histoire du cricket en Nouvelle-Écosse. Ses publications récentes comprennent « Space, Environment, and Appropriation: Sport and Settler Colonialism in Mi'kma'ki », Journal of Sport History, vol. 46, n° 2 (été 2019), p. 242-254, et il a codirigé avec Doug Munro Clio's Lives: Biographies and Autobiographies of Historians (Canberra, ANU Press, 2017). JOHN G. REID is Professor Emeritus of History at Saint Mary's University and Senior Research Fellow of the Gorsebrook Research Institute, currently working on the history of cricket in Nova Scotia. His recent publications include "Space, Environment, and Appropriation: Sport and Settler Colonialism in Mi'kma'ki." Journal of Sport History 46, no. 2 (Summer 2019): 242-54 and, co-edited with Doug Munro, Clio's Lives: Biographies and Autobiographies of Historians (Canberra: ANU Press, 2017).